MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

HELD AT THE GUILD HALL, ASTON CANTLOW 

ON THURSDAY 14th FEBRUARY 2013 – NO. 56
Present: 
Cllr. Harvey, Chairman, Cllr. Poole, Cllr. Hardy and one member of the public. 
Councillors are reminded of their duty to consider all aspects of equal opportunities, crime prevention, unlawful discrimination, and other best practice when making decisions at the meeting.

      Councillors are minded that they must act solely in the public interest and should
     never improperly confer an advantage or disadvantage on any person or act to
     gain financial or other material benefits for yourself, your family, a friend or close
     associate. 

1. Apologies:
Cllr. Findlay, District Cllr. Sir William Lawrence.
      To Receive Any Written Request for Disclosable Pecuniary Interests Dispensations

2. Public Participation:



Mr. Reid was present at the meeting in relation to agenda item 

seven.
3. Declaration of Personal and Prejudicial Interests:

                      No interests were declared.
4. Minutes:
The minutes of the meetings on 8th November 2012 and



Special meeting on the 29th November 2012 were approved and 


signed.


5. Reports from and referrals to District & County Cllrs:



Cllr. Lawrence provided the following verbal report to the 



Clerk:


District Cllr. Lawrence reported that a replacement officer for Stephanie Chettle has not yet been appointed although it is expected that this appointment will take place fairly soon and this will enable the programme for the Draft Core Strategy to proceed.




Cllr. Lawrence also reported that at the West Area Committee 


Meeting last evening planning application No. 12/01512/FUL 



Meadow Furlong was deferred. The reason for this being that 


Cllrs. required clarification regarding the amendments proposed 


by officers for the visibility splays.
6. Flood Alleviation Scheme:



Mr. Simmons, Flood Champion, provided a report on the final 


Open Public Meeting as appended on page 7.



Having had the feedback from WCC, Cllr. Poole proposed that 


the next step for the Parish Council would be to recommend to 


Matt and Michael that they contact all residents of Aston Cantlow 


giving them the opportunity to make direct contact if their 



properties have either flooded or been at risk of flooding.  Cllr. 


Harvey suggested that Matt & Michael should also be asked for 


details of the next steps they propose to take and a timetable for 


their proposed actions.  Cllr. Poole agreed to draft a letter 



covering the above items.

7. Co-option of new Councillor:



Mr. Peter Reid had contacted the Chairman expressing a desire 


to being co-opted back onto the Parish Council having now fully 


recovered from his illness.



Cllr. Harvey explained the various changes in day to day 



methods now carried out by the Council and the fact that 



meetings are now held monthly with the exception of August 


and December.  Mr. Reid stated that he would be able to attend 


monthly meetings and was happy to learn the methods 



currently being used.




The Chairman asked Mr. Reid to withdraw from the meeting 



whilst Councillors considered his application. Upon Mr. Reid’s  


return he was advised that Cllrs. would be happy for him to join 


the Council as a co-opted member and he in turn accepted the 


post.  Mr. Reid signed a Declaration of Acceptance of Office and 


was given a Register of Interests form to complete and return to 


the Clerk before the next meeting.
8. Communications relating to previous Minutes:



Cllr. Harvey reported that the bridge at Little Alne has still not 


been repaired and asked the Clerk to enquire when the works 


are due to be carried out. The Clerk was also asked to request 


vehicle priority signs be put in place each end of the bridge and 


signs indicating the maximum vehicle width /weight allowable. 
9. Other communications:




- Resident’s concern about the bank in Little Alne having eroded 


badly as a result of vehicles driving over it during the recent 



flooding:  Mrs. Comfort reported the problem to the Clerk and 


subsequently advised that she had seen two men, assumed to 


be from Warwickshire County Council, inspecting the area. This 


was also confirmed by Cllr. Harvey who lives opposite the bank.  


She explained in detail to the council the extent of the problem 


and its consequences, that being that there is extensive damage 


to the bank as several lorries and cars had tried to drive up onto 


the bank during the recent flooding – causing the edge along the 


road to collapse.  Since then a significant amount of 




debris/bricks/stones etc. has been left on the road – although it 


has been swept by WCC each time it rains more is spread.  



- Circular from Warwickshire Board of Trustees: This was 



passed to the Clerk
by Mrs. Platt as President of the W.I. and 


relates to W.I. members being a ‘computer friend’ to assist 



anyone who needs help getting started with a computer. 



It was considered that this is not relevant to the Parish Council.




- Invitation to Chairman’s ‘At Home’ Reception: An invitation



for three representatives from the Parish Council plus their 



partners, to an ‘At Home’ Reception at Shire Hall, Warwick on 


Saturday, 16th March 2013, from 6.30 to 8.30pm. Anyone wish 


to attend should let the Clerk know by 1st March.




- Revised Village Hall Hire Rates: Notification received from the 


Village Hall Committee that to ensure the continued financial 


viability of the Village Hall, for the first time for six years, they 


are having to increase hiring charges. Average rate increases




have been kept to around ten percent.



- Request for Parish Council opinion on changing rented property 


to tenanted property:  In principle, at this stage, the Councillors 


would have no objection to a change for Grace’s Barn from 



a rented to tenanted property.  Cllr. Reid was asked to obtain 



the opinions of the immediate neighbours.
10. Broadband Project:



Cllr. Harvey gave an update to the Council on her and the Clerk’s 


recent meeting with Balvindar Heran from SDC.  The council 



were concerned that since raising the funds requested by SDC 


for the Broadband improvement intitiative for the parish, we had 


received no further update from Balvinder.  Balvinder was very 


candid with Cllr Harvey during the meeting explaining that the 


lack of communication was not because nothing was happening 


– but more because WCC had in fact taken over the project for 


the time being.  It has reached the stage of pre-tender and is 


expected to go to full tender during the summer latest to gain 


quotations from interested parties (probably BT and Fujitsu) to 


undertake this project for the whole of Warwickshire.  



At this point in time Balvinder has taken a step back as WCC has 


taken the lead, her plan is to manage the process for SDC once 


things have moved along and a schedule of work has been 



mapped out.  Her view is that there will be some gaps in what is 


provided through WCC and this is where she believes her role 


will become significant and where the match funding that has 


been raised will really come into play in determining priorities for 


the Stratford region. 



We were reassured enormously by both her candour and the 


information she shared with us.  She urged us to continue to get 


people to register on the WCC website as this will continue to 


strengthen our case.  Meanwhile she assured us that she was on 


top of things and building strong relationships with the WCC 



team in order to keep our interests at the forefront. 
11. Consultation: Streamlining the Planning Application Process:




Councillors were asked to consider this consultation paper and 


provide responses to the Clerk by 1st March.

12. Planning Application No.13/00217/TREE Aston Cantlow Village Hall    
G1 Cherry remove group of stems at boundary:



All Councillors were in agreement that the following response 


should be made:  Aston Cantlow Parish Council would support 


this application providing it is purely for removal of the group of 


stems at the boundary.
13. Draft Revised Standing Orders: 



Cllr. Harvey had put forward some recommendations in draft 


version and asked that all Cllrs. read through the draft and make 


any suggestions/recommendations by the 8th March.  The Clerk 


was asked to provide the necessary information about the 



recently adopted revised Code of Conduct.
14. Priorities for the year:




The Chairman confirmed that a reasonable response had 



been received from the Participatory budgeting exercise 



and consideration would be given to grants, based on 



the results, at the next meeting.



The Clerk was asked to contact Nikki Chatterton advising that a 


review of grants is due to be carried out and requesting a copy 


of the latest PCC accounts and details of any particular project in 


hand at present.



The Treasurer of the Village Hall has already provided accounts 


and general financial information together with a request for 


assistance towards the costs of providing disabled toilets and a 


disability friendly storage area for tables and chairs and user 


equipment.



A general discussion took place about whether the Parish Council 


should consider putting on an event during the year for the good 


of the whole community and Cllrs. agreed to give this come 



thought.  Cllr. Harvey pointed out that whilst she is aware that 


the Social Club hold several events these are not publicised and 


residents of Little Alne, Shelfield and Newnham have little 



chance of knowing about them.  The Clerk was asked to contact 


Stuart Hannaford to ask whether they would be prepared to 



publish a list of events on the website.




Cllr. Harvey provided copies of the ‘Review of Workload’ 



document and asked Cllrs. to give some consideration to this 


in readiness for the March meeting.
15. Neighbourhood Plan:



Cllr. Harvey was of the opinion that it would be advantageous to 


make a start on developing a Parish Neighbourhood Plan.  The 


Clerk was asked to provide a photocopy of the existing Parish 


Plan if possible.

16. Items for discussion at Community Forums: 



There were no items suggested.
17. Items for consideration at the next meeting:




Revised Standing Orders



Review of S137 grants


Payment of the following invoices was agreed:

C.P.R.E.







£ 29.00 (200367)

Aston Cantlow Village Hall




   18.75 (200368)

Mrs. E. Butterworth (expenses Sept 2012/Feb 2013)
  167.51(200369)

18. Date of Next Meeting:  

The next meeting will be at the Guild Hall at 7.00p.m. on

Thursday 14th March 2013. 
No further business – Chairman closed the meeting at 10.40 p.m.
Aston Cantlow Parish - Flood Alleviation Project Update 

Report on 3rd & final Open Public Meeting held on 29th January 2013

With 26 landowners / farmers, local residents & interested parties attending there were fewer than last time but nevertheless a lively discussion took place and the minutes extend to over 8 sides of A4.  It is difficult to do the full set justice within this article and so I would urge you to read them.  I have already circulated them in full to those on our email contact list and so, if you have not received a copy and wish to, please contact Liz Butterworth our Parish Clerk.

Michael Green (MG), the County Council’s (WCC’s) Flood Risk Manager since October gave a brief update on the headlines from the hydraulic modelling exercise to investigate potential flood risk management within Aston Cantlow Parish.  I then followed by giving an update on flooding in November and December 2012 but before doing so, expressed thanks to WCC for agreeing to extend Halcrow’s brief to include investigations into flooding throughout the parish.  I believe it has been the most comprehensive investigation ever carried out.  I also thanked residents for providing me with flood-related photographs, plans and data which proved indispensable in illustrating the flood prone areas and helped Halcrow during calibration of the computer model of the overall catchment.  My final thanks were to local farmer Mark Holland (MH) for contributing his local knowledge and for the vegetation clearance he’d carried out on the drainage channel in the vicinity of Brook Road, the positive effects of which have subsequently been noted.

In my report I was able to contrast the events of November 2012 (21st, 24th & 25th) with the two major ones at Easter 1998 and in July 2007 and noted that the recent floods were not as bad but nevertheless the worst since July 2007.  County Cllr Richard Hobbs (RH) commented that in 1998 and 2007 some 4 inches of rain fell within 24 hours whereas it was 2 inches in November 2012.   MH added that after the dry start to 2012, twice the normal average annual rainfall fell between April and December - hence the ground is completely waterlogged and so rainfall is probably running off faster than in 1998 and 2007.


MG reported that the jetting of surface water drains on Chapel Road and Bearley Road appears to have helped reduce highway flooding at their junction.  WCC’s specialist CCTV survey contractor had clarified the drainage layout and revealed defects by way of broken or displaced pipes previously missed by WCC’s routine maintenance operations.  
Phil Whelan (PW), Halcrow’s current Project Manager gave a progress report on modelling of the various options for flood risk management which included:–

· Flood storage upstream of Glebe Farm on the unnamed watercourse flowing from Billesley to beside Brook Road and then to the river;

· Flood storage upstream of the junction between the B4089 and Shelfield Lane on the unnamed brook which runs from above Shelfield through Little Alne to the river; 

· Mill weir removal on the River Alne; and

· Property Level Protection.










Under DEFRA / Environment Agency (EA) flood defence scheme project appraisal guidance, the Cost to Benefit Ratio (CBR) needs to be greater than one with the focus of the modelling exercise being reduction of flood risk to residential properties.  Therefore, scheme delivery costs, the number of properties protected and notional cash value of associated benefits determines whether a scheme is deemed economically viable.   

In our case, the CBRs for all potential storage schemes came out at less than one - so they have been deemed non-viable.  At Aston Cantlow, for example, a holding pond / storage reservoir on the brook upstream of Guild Farm would require a capacity of circa 30,000 m3 - because the catchment area is large extending right up to the A46 beyond Billesley at Red Hill.  Reservoirs over 25,000 m3 fall within the controls of the Reservoirs Act 1975.


Property Level Protection is therefore deemed to be the only economically viable solution.  This is to be taken forward by WCC with an application for funding likely to be submitted to the EA by the end of 2013 with a view to installing protection measures during the 2014-15 financial year.  The next step will be for WCC to make contact with owners of properties ‘at risk’ or that have been flooded so that, at its expense, surveyors can undertake level surveys and assess what flood defence products are required at each property.  If you are such an owner, it would help if you can contact the Flood Risk Management Team on Tel. (01926) 412711 or 412781 or by Email: michaelgreen@warwickshire.gov.uk.

Criticism of the overall approach was voiced by many at the meeting because it does not address the issue of frequent highway flooding during heavy rainfall events and the resultant  limited access to various parts of the parish which disrupts the lives of all those in the community.  MG reiterated that Aston Cantlow Parish is very much a priority for WCC as it is in the top three of the list of locations being investigated across the whole county.   However, Government guidance has to be followed and unfortunately the disruption caused by highway flooding is not the main criterion for EA funding approval.
General discussions ensued regarding ditch clearance and maintenance because many of us feel that failure to maintain roadside ditches over several decades is causing much of the prolonged highway flooding now being observed.  MG pointed out that Common Law applies and so WCC does not generally have responsibility for the maintenance of roadside ditches as this lies with adjacent landowners.  He assured the meeting that

WCC will be pursuing alternative avenues to minimise traffic disruption through a programme of drain clearance and on-going ditch maintenance / renovation in conjunction with landowners. A plan of action will therefore be formulated - with a view to work starting in November 2013 using a ‘bottom-up’ approach, otherwise flood issues can transfer downstream.  From a highway drainage perspective, local knowledge and input is vital and so reports are requested of gullies & pipes within the parish which are currently blocked or which block frequently -so that a programme of priority clearance can be instigated.

MG was asked whether the scheme to widen the ditch beside Brook Road would now proceed.  He explained that by removing the hedge and battering back the land on the west side that had itself increased the storage capacity of that section.  The computer modelling indicates that any further widening would have only a marginal benefit.  The view was voiced by several of us that the funds saved would be better spent on replacing the culvert carrying Footpath AL91 over the brook by The Old Vicarage and School House. MG said that would be investigated further, along with a suggestion from John Knott that Brook Road be raised.


With my role completed as a Flood Champion who could provide local knowledge and act as the contact point for WCC and Halcrow during the study, I am now standing down and so, as indicated above, future enquiries should be directed to Liz Butterworth who may be contacted on Tel. No. (01789) 268998 or Email: lizbutterworth1@btinternet.com
Malcolm Simmons - Flood Champion for Aston Cantlow Parish
For information only
The following payments were made between meetings:

S. E. Davis (sand)






£  35.00 (200363)

Colemans Office Supplies





  102.10 (200364)

Aston Cantlow Village Hall





      4.50 (200365)

HMRC PAYE







   132.00 (200366)
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